Minutes of Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 14 March 2007

Present: Cllrs J Bater, R Booth, T Chase, P Norman (Chair), A Pearce, D Pike.  
The Parish Clerk was in attendance. Ten parishioners and our County Councillor Peter Bellfield were present.  

The Meeting began at 7:15pm in Open Session.  The Chairman welcomed parishioners. He invited Cllr Bellfield to give his report, adding that he was especially pleased to see him after his recent illness. 

Cllr Bellfield thanked the Parish Council for their card and good wishes.  He reported that although savings of £22,000,000 had been made at County level, there would still be a 4.5% increase in Council Tax this year.  SCC is aiming to make further savings by some high level staff cuts and by partnership with public and private bodies.  School reorganisation, which will result in two thirds of the county’s schools changing from a three-tier system to two tiers, was causing some controversy amongst parents, but was widely welcomed by teachers.  At District level, savings of almost £1,000,000 have been made.  SCDC is the 26th cheapest district council in the country and, alongside SCC, has been classified as a four star council. Locally, Cllr Bellfield was aware of the problems encountered in front of Barrel Cottages in The Street.  Although he could not make any suggestions regarding the erosion of the verge outside Pinewood Cottage, he will be asking SCDC to insist on a reapplication of planning permission for Barrel Cottages, to reflect the fact that the cottages have three, not two bedrooms, with added development control insistence that a footpath be laid in front of the cottages.  To preclude similar roadside problems in future developments, he will also ask that restrictions apply stating that parking space should be created before building work commences. 

Mr Trevor Jessop provided a report on Village Green activities (attached).

Mr Robert Marzetti read a statement from the Parish Plan steering group (also attached).  The Chairman expressed his regret that the Parish Plan would not be taken forward at present, but thanked the steering group for their hard work.  

The Chairman drew the attention of all present to the election nomination papers, which were available for any candidates seeking election as a Parish councillor.  Open session was then closed and the meeting began.

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.  There were none.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE.  Apologies were accepted from Cllr. S Scott.

3. Minutes of the meeting held on 10 January and 22 February were unanimously approved and signed.

4. Dealing with Planning Applications.  The following proposals were agreed and will be put before the next meeting with a view to being added to Standing Orders:
1. Applicants should be informed of the date and time of the meeting relevant to their application.

2. The Parish Clerk will keep a file for each application

3. Councillors will be encouraged to make a prior site visit, in order to come prepared to the meeting.

4. SCDC will be consulted for any further background information.

5. Traffic Calming.  Proposals put forward by Cllrs Chase and Pearce to alleviate speeding vehicles in The Street included: a permanent speed camera, one way traffic lights and a priority scheme for vehicles travelling in the Framlingham direction.  This last proposal met with Councillors’ approval.  Cllr Pearce will contact Luke Barber at SCC Highways with this suggestion.  

6.  Local Development Framework.    After a brief attempt at formulating a response to this document, it was decided to hold a separate meeting for this purpose.  Cllrs Booth and Chase and the Clerk will meet on Thursday 29th March. Their response will be emailed to Councillors for any final comments before it is returned to SCDC to meet the deadline of 2nd April.

7.  Local Elections.  The Clerk outlined the election procedure, stressing the final date of noon on 4th April for delivery of nomination papers to SCDC.  In the event of an uncontested District Election, but a contested Parish election, it was agreed that the Parish Council would request and pay for Polling Cards to be delivered to all electors in the Parish.  

	8.    WORKING PARTY REPORTS
	

	a) 
	Communications

No report

	b)
	Footpaths/bridleways  

No report

	c)
	Community
Retirement of Rev. Graham Vellacott: Cllr Bater read  part of a letter which is to be sent to all parishioners – “Our Parish priest will be retiring at the end of April 2007.  There will be a shared lunch and presentation to Graham and Mary Vellacott on Sunday 29th April at Brandeston Village Hall.”  It was agreed that the clerk will write a letter of thanks and appreciation on behalf of the Parish Council and that, if the Council is empowered to do so, a donation of £100 will be made.  

	d)
	Police Liaison 

CPO Mike Upson has been replaced by CPO Tony Watts, who is based in Framlingham.  Following a meeting with Suffolk Police at the end of March, the Clerk will provide information to the council about the new ‘Safer Neighbourhoods’ policing scheme.  

	e)  
	Trees
Cllr Chase reported that most of the newly planted trees were thriving, but that some had been attacked by squirrels.


	9.  FINANCE

	a)

b)  
	The Financial Statement for the end of February was received and approved.
Invoices for payment were approved and signed.  (List attached)


	10.     i) CLERK’S REPORT  

	a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)


	Insurance for village events - advice from Suffolk ACRE suggests that this is not a scheme that can practically be administered by the Parish Council.  

Footpath in front of Barrel Cottages – the Clerk will follow Cllr Bellfield’s suggestion of writing to SCDC asking that a reapplication for planning permission for Barrel Cottages be sent to the builders.  This should include a requirement to lay a footpath in front of the cottages. A query will also be made to Dave Steward at Building Control, asking whether the paths laid comply with disabled access requirements and pointing out that there are no dropped kerbs laid.   
Bus shelter – the shelter was finally erected on 13th March.   The Parish council has the responsibility to keep the shelter clean and to inform SCC of any damage.

Highways matters – the pothole outside Pinewood Cottage has been filled. There is a drainage problem in Mill Lane and also a trench has developed across the road surface, making the road dangerous to use.  SCC Highways have been informed and have been asked to give the matter urgent attention. Cllr Bater will attend to the drains under the Pound during his next maintenance visit.  

War memorial – cleaning of the lead lettering has been completed by Masters stonemasons, but the Parochial Church Council is not totally satisfied with the result.   Councillors were of the opinion that the condition of the memorial reflected its age and that little more could be done.  It was decided not to enter into an annual cleaning contract.  

Appointment of External Auditor – Lubbock Fine has been appointed to audit PC accounts for the next five years.  Fees for our council should remain unaltered.

Letters have been sent to Mr & Mrs Seal and Mr Baker, requesting the annual rental for the land adjacent to the Village Green.

	a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)
	ii) CORRESPONDENCE
Land registry: rectification of title to Village Green

Calor Gas Suffolk Village of the Year Award

National Probation Service: 

Community Payback Scheme

SCS: Litter Action Spring 2007

SCC: Mobile Library changes

Mr D Harris: Planning application

Letter from Mr Glason to SCDC, questioning the impartiality of the chairman when dealing with planning application C07/0189

	-

-

-

-

-

-

-
	Paperwork concerning the change of boundary is filed with Village Green documents.

No interest shown in this award.

The possibility of using this scheme to be raised at the next meeting.

Councillors will do their own litter picking.

No change to the current timetable for Kettleburgh.  Mobile vans are to have internet access available.

The objections to the way the Council dealt with planning application C06/1853 have been addressed in item 4 of these minutes.  The clerk will reply to Mr Harris’ letter.

Brought to the clerk’s attention by a parishioner – councillors protested strongly at the implication that the chairman acted improperly.  He did not attend the planning meeting expressly because he had an interest in the application.  The clerk will write to SCDC with these facts, copying the letter to Mr Glason.


Other correspondence to be circulated amongst Councillors.

11.  QUESTIONS TO CHAIRMAN  

As this meeting was the last before the elections, the Chairman took the opportunity to thank councillors for their continued support.  He asked that support for fundraising for the Village Green be put on the next agenda.

12.  PLANNING

No applications received

As the following items were of a legal and personal nature, the chairman requested that members of the public leave.

13. VILLAGE GREEN VEHICULAR ACCESS FROM CHURCH ROAD

The Clerk had received a detailed reply from Mr Margason at Cross Ram, setting out the position of the Council with regard to vehicular access from Church Road.  (see item 8ii e from minutes of  19th September 2006).  The Council is now in a position to answer Mr Glason’s letter and reply to Mr Margason at Cross Ram. The Clerk will also try to establish from Cross Ram where this confusion arose in the transaction to transfer land to the Parish Council.

14. ANNUAL REVIEW OF CLERK’S PAY AND CONDITIONS

The Clerk left the room.  In her absence, it was agreed unanimously that she should progress to SCP 19 in recognition of her CiLCA qualification, this information to be attached to her contract of employment.

	15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Tuesday 15th May 2007 at 8:15pm.  This will be preceded by the Annual Parish Meeting, starting at 7:00pm

Agenda items to the Parish Clerk by 1 May please

16.  The meeting closed at 9:15pm
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